	Minutes

The University of Toledo Board of Trustees

Academic and Student Affairs Committee Meeting
August 17, 2015


	Committee Chair Dr. S. Amjad Hussain and Committee Vice Chair Mr. Gary P. Thieman were absent; Committee member Jeffrey C. Cole chaired the meeting in their absence.  Other Trustees who attended the meeting included Mr. Steven M. Cavanaugh, Ms. Sharon Speyer, and Mr. John S. Szuch.  Student Trustees Mr. Daniel D. Arendt was present; Ms. Anna L. Crisp was absent.  Faculty representative Dr. Kristen Keith and Community member Ms. Mary Fedderke were present.  Chair of the Board Speyer stated that all trustees present would be considered as voting members at this meeting for quorum purposes. Other meeting attendees included Dr. Brian Ashburner, Dr. Tomer Avidor-Reiss, Dr. Jamie Barlowe, Mr. Thomas Biggs, Dr. Karen Bjorkman, Dr. Cameron Cruickshank, Ms. Meghan Cunningham, Dr. Sharon Gaber, Dr. Patricia Komuniecki, Mr. Chuck Lehnert, Dr. William Messer, Jr., Mr. Pete Papadimos, Dr. Linda Rouillard, Dr. Rebecca Schneider, Dr. Constance Schall, Ms. Joan Stasa, Ms. Margaret Traband, and Ms. Rhonda Wingfield.

	ATTENDANCE



	The meeting was called to order at 1:00 p.m. by Trustee Cole in the Driscoll Alumni Center Schmakel room.  
	CALL TO ORDER



	Trustee Cole requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the May 11, 2015 Committee meeting and approve them as written. A motion was received by Trustee Speyer, seconded by Trustee Szuch, followed by Committee approval.

	APPROVAL OF MINUTES



	The Faculty Senate report, Attachment 1, was presented by Dr. Kristen Keith, President Faculty Senate.

	FACULTY SENATE

REPORT

	The Graduate Council report, Attachment 2, was presented by Dr. Rebecca Schneider, Professor of Science Education and Director of Secondary Teacher Education in the Curriculum and Instruction Department of the Judith Herb College of Education/Graduate Council Chair.

	GRADUATE COUNCIL

REPORT



	Student Government President, Mr. Cody Spoon, was not present.

	STUDENT GOVERNMENT REPORT


	Ms. Rhonda Wingfield, Director Office of Financial Planning and Budget, provided the Committee about UT’s response to the Senate Bill 4 challenge.  Senate Bill 4 requires each state institution of higher education to develop a plan to reduce in-state student costs of attendance by 5% for the 2016-2017 academic year.  Ms. Wingfield provided the following four bullets of info:

· UT is a public metropolitan university with a large percentage of students being first generation and Pell eligible.
· UT has already taken the lead among Ohio public universities by freezing tuition for our undergraduate students four of the last ten years.

· UT has the lowest net tuition and general fees of all the four-year public universities in Ohio.
· UT has the highest percentage of its students receiving institutional scholarship at 86%.

A chart was displayed and discussed showing the calculated percent of students receiving institutional aid and calculated discount rate based on 2013 IPEDS data for UT and benchmark institutions.  Ms. Wingfield expressed that they are continually looking for new mechanisms to provide UT students with a great combination of both a high quality education at an outstanding value.  Currently, steps are being taken to reduce a student’s time to degree and to reduce the out-of-pocket cost of attendance.  Several opportunities to reduce the cost of attendance and to reduce the time to degree completion were outlined for the Committee.  
Ms. Wingfield emphasized the fact that UT is very committed to its core mission to provide excellence in learning to its diverse student body, while continuing to be the best value in the State of Ohio.  There are only 16  universities in the nation with a comparable breadth of programs to those at UT, including 12 academic colleges and over 400 degree and certificate programs, and UT is the only Mid-American Conference school with a College of Medicine and a University hospital.  UT’s combination of tuition freezes, actions to create direct savings for students and programs to reduce the time to degree and improve financial literacy will ensure that UT remains a value leader for obtaining a university degree in Ohio and meets the Senate’s 5% challenge many times over.

  
	STATE INITIATIVES:  REDUCING COLLEGE COSTS


	Ms. Margaret Traband, Sr. Vice Provost Academic Affairs, presented the Committee with information about the College of Education Department name change from the Department of Early Childhood, Physical, and Special Education to the Department of Early Childhood and Special Education.  She reported that the request for a name change is based on the discontinuation of the physical education program several years ago and the completion of the degree program by all students who were in the program.  The department name change has been reviewed across campus and found that no other department on campus has a name that is at all similar. Trustee Cole requested approval to forward the department name change to the Consent Agenda at the September Board of Trustees meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Szuch, seconded by Trustee Speyer and approved by the Committee.

	COLLEGE OF EDUCATION DEPARTMENT

NAME CHANGE


	Resolution No. 15-08-11:  “Approval of Candidates for Degrees – Fall 2015, Spring 2016, Summer 2016,” was presented to the Committee by Ms. Margaret Traband, Sr. Vice Provost Academic Affairs.  This resolution is presented annually to the Committee to request approval of the Board for the President, or her designee, to confer upon all candidates for degrees at all UT commencement exercises.  Trustee Cole requested approval to forward the resolution to the Consent Agenda at the September 21 Board meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Szuch, seconded by Trustee Cavanaugh and approved by the Committee.

	RESOLUTION

NO. 15-08-11


	President Sharon Gaber presented a proposal for an affiliation with Firelands Regional Medical Center (FRMC).  FRMC operates a 400-bed hospital in Sandusky, Ohio with inpatient and outpatient community and mental health facilities.  They have historically operated nursing education programs through its FRMC School of Nursing.  With UT currently operating a College of Nursing that includes doctorate, masters and bachelor’s programs, both UT and FRMC will collaborate as “University of Toledo College of Nursing at Firelands Regional Medical Center,” with the majority of academic and administrative functions performed at FRMC facilities.  Degrees under this program will be offered by UT.  After Committee discussion, Trustee Cole requested approval to forward the affiliation proposal to the Consent Agenda at the September 21 Board meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Speyer, seconded by Trustee Cavanaugh and approved by the Committee.

	FIRELANDS REGIONAL

MEDICAL CENTER AFFILIATION


	Mr. William Messer, Jr., Vice President for Research, introduced Dr. Tomer Avidor-Reiss to the Committee to highlight research underway at UT.  Dr. Reiss is an Associate Professor in the Department of Biological Sciences.  His presentation was entitled “Basic Research in Flies Leads to New Medical Insights in Human Fertility.”  An in depth presentation began by Dr. Avidor-Reiss about human cells and their structure.  He discussed how a dividing cell has two centrosomes that assist in accurate cell division and that most of our cells have cilia of various types.  Centrosomes and cilia are required for proprioception.  Dr. Avidor-Reiss reported that a new mechanism mediates sperm cilium formation (cover of Current Biology 2014 Nov 17).  Further discussion involved how humans inherit their first centrosomes and that spermatozoan centrioles have atypical structure.  Future medical direction for this research includes developing an essay to diagnose infertility due to abnormality in the atypical centrioles of the sperm, as well as developing new strategies to treat infertility by curing atypical centriole dysfunction.  A photo of undergraduate students was shared with the Committee; these students are learning by performing cutting edge research in the lab with support from the National Institutes of Health and the National Science Foundation.  Trustee Cole thanked Dr. Avidor-Reiss for his very interesting presentation and wished him continued good luck with his research in this area.

	FACULTY RESEARCH HIGHLIGHT


	Trustee Cole adjourned the meeting at 2:00 p.m.
	ADJOURNMENT


Attachment 1

Faculty Senate Report to Board of Trustees Academic and Student Affairs Committee

August 17, 2015

The Faculty Senate Executive Committee has been very active since my last report to the Academic and Student Affairs Committee. Summer our time to examine and, if need be, revise our infrastructure as well as prepare for the upcoming year. We have engaged in a bit house cleaning, worked to seat our standing committees and identified speakers and topics for our bi-monthly Faculty Senate meetings. President Gaber has agreed to be the guest speaker at our first meeting, which is September 1st. I will be extending invitations to individual Board members to speak at subsequent Faculty Senate meetings. Please know you have an open invitation to attend any of our meetings.

We have an ambitious agenda for several Faculty Senate Standing Committees. For example, the Senate Committee on Academic Regulations, which is charged with studying and making recommendations on academic rules and regulations that apply to undergraduates, will be asked to re-examine UT’s missed class policy, incomplete policy, and the student-initiated withdrawal deadline. Some of this work was started last year as part of the Provost’s review of academic policies. Other issues were brought to us by faculty and students. All are exceedingly important policies that require input from Faculty Senate. 

We have been working closely with the Provost’s office to resolve some of the continuing issues associated with our General Education and Ohio Transfer Module approval processes and subsequent implementation of the approved courses. Over the summer, the Faculty Senate and Graduate Council’s Executive Committees and the Provost’s Office formed an ad hoc committee on Curriculum Coordination. The committee’s goal is to insure all parties are informed about proposed courses or programs, pending curricular and program modifications, course or program removal, and state or federal initiatives that may impact curriculum. To close the loop between approval and implementation, we have worked with the Provost’s office to identify a faculty member who would serve as a liaison among the Provost’s Office, faculty curricular bodies, and academic departments. 

It has been heartening to see that President Gaber has continued and expanded the commitment to shared governance started by Interim President Naganathan and Interim Provost Barrett and supported by the Board of Trustees. Since her arrival, we have been included in the search process for senior administrators, involved in the discussion with an enrollment consultant, and asked to name members to serve on university-wide committees such as the Master Plan Executive Committee. We very much appreciate the opportunity to participate.

I look forward to working with the Board of Trustees in this very exciting year. I know you have heard this before but among the UT faculty you have approximately 1,100 experts. If there is an issue you would like your Faculty Senate to investigate or a question we could answer, please let us know. We are at your disposal. 

Respectfully, 

Kristen Keith, Ph.D.

University of Toledo Faculty Senate President

Attachment 2

Graduate Council Report to Board of Trustees Academic and Student Affairs Committee

August 17, 2015

The Executive Committee of Graduate Council meets during the summer. The focus of our work this summer was to prepare for the upcoming academic year. 

An emphasis for Graduate Council this year will be to strengthen our partnerships. Kristen Keith and I have been working together to ensure communication and appropriate collaboration between Faculty Senate and Graduate Council. The first example of joint project is the development of an ad hoc committee on curriculum coordination to facilitate communication between Faculty Senate, Graduate Council, and the Office of the Provost. 
On behalf of Graduate Council, I have had conversations with President Sharon Gaber and Board Chair Sharon Speyer. Both have been generous with their time and are willing to continue our conversations this year. I am pleased to report we share common goals for graduate education. We want to attract and prepare good quality students who graduate and are employed in their fields. According to the College of Graduate Studies, we have approximately 4,500 graduate students which make up about 22% of the students at The University of Toledo. I am confident Graduate Council will embrace the goal of growing graduate education in partnership with administration. 

Graduate Council meetings are an excellent venue for sharing ideas among faculty, students, and administration. Graduate Council includes 30 elected graduate faculty members from all of the colleges, the Graduate Student Association president and vice president, the vice president for research, the dean of the College of Graduate Studies, and 13 associate deans. This year we are making a special effort to encourage everyone with an interest in graduate education to bring their ideas to Graduate Council. 

Respectfully,

Rebecca M. Schneider, Ph.D.

University of Toledo Graduate Council Chair
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